

135 W Green St Suite 200 Pasadena, CA 91105 t: 323.223.0441 f: 626.204.4444 tpl.org February 5, 2018

Mr. Richard Brody CDFW c/o ESA (jas) 550 Kearney Street, Suite 800 San Francisco, California, 94108

Sent Via E-mail to: BWERcomments@wildlife.ca.gov

Dear Mr. Brody:

The Trust for Public Land played a critical role in the purchase of Ballona Wetlands, helping to secure over \$139M for the acquisition of the property, and we are excited to continue our engagement through the restoration process. The purchase of the land was predicated on maximal wetlands restoration, habitat enhancement and public access – The Trust for Public Land, the Wildlife Conservation Board, and the people of California, voiced through their votes on the bonds that funded the acquisition, all spoke loudly for robust restoration. The time has come to maximize one of the state's largest investments in natural capital and make Ballona Wetlands the ecological and recreational treasure that the citizens of Los Angeles County and the State of California desire and deserve.

As part of the Wetlands Restoration Principles Coalition Steering Committee, The Trust for Public Land supports the restoration plan outlined in the Draft Environmental Impact Report, Alternative 1, Phase 1, with some alterations. As a national non-profit that protects land for people, we support the maximum level of public access and recreation, grounded in principles of equity, but balanced to ensure ecological vitality and self-sustaining habitat function.

In general, The Trust for Public Land advocates for the following principles to be applied in the restoration of Ballona Wetlands:

- Protect, optimize, enhance and create diverse habitats for native plants and wildlife throughout Ballona including wetland, riparian, dune and upland environments.
- 2. Maximize and enhance wetland acreage and function. Also maximize diversity of created/restored wetland habitats, i.e. low, mid, and high marshes, salt pan, and brackish marsh.
- 3. Increase watershed connectivity.

- 4. Create nurseries for fish and nesting habitat for birds.
- 5. Manage for rare and sensitive species.
- 6. Create well-regulated trails for public access and educational opportunities that are compatible with ecological goals.
- 7. Ensure long-term resilience and sustainability with estimated future sea level rise.
- 8. Reduce habitat fragmentation by providing wildlife travel corridors to minimize wildlife injury and mortality from vehicles.
- 9. Safeguard wildlife and minimize losses during construction.
- 10. Provide safe public access to the Reserve including trails, bike paths and rest stops, overlooks, wayfinding, shade structures, information kiosks, restrooms, drinking water, public transit stops and parking.

To the extent that the DEIR supports these objectives, The Trust for Public Land, a member of the Wetlands Restoration Principles Steering Committee supports a Project that maximizes recreational access, restoration and public safety with the following elements including the amendments and safeguards and as illustrated in the diagram at the end of this letter.

Area A: We support the restoration of Area A presented in Alternative 1 Phase 1 with a few minor changes. The 14 feet of dredge fill covering Area A should largely be removed and the existing levees should be replaced with new levees as described. We support a public access system with separate bicycle and walking trails as shown in Alternative 1 Phase 1. We support a trailhead at a parking structure with adequate visitor-serving parking and restrooms for the numbers of visitors that are anticipated to be attracted to the new Ballona public access system.

Our support for this Alternative is based upon the inclusion of the following changes and additions:

- 1. Survey for rare and sensitive plants and animals and plan for their relocation before removing topsoil.
- 2. Include a plan for relocating wildlife displaced by restoration activities.
- 3. Ensure that topography allows for vegetated wetlands to thrive and provide increased water filtration capabilities, while also supporting a diversity of wetland habitats, i.e. low, mid, and high marshes, salt pan, and brackish marsh.
- 4. Ensure that there is adequate nesting and foraging habitat for Belding's Savannah Sparrow.
 - a. Pickleweed habitat cover in Area A should be equal to or greater than currently present in West Area B.
 - b. Use principles of Minimum Viable Population to estimate the number of nesting pairs required for a viable, sustainable population size and ensure that the population will be protected from future disturbances.
 - c. •Provision of the appropriate wetlands vegetation habitat is very important as it is possible that West Area B will be inundated due to sea level rise.

- 5. Align primary trailhead and trails with visitor services and parking.
- 6. Provide a plan for the likely placement of interpretive panels along walking paths, viewing platforms, etc. that are compatible with restoration goals and maximize interpretive opportunities for schools.
- 7. Ensure that the number of parking spaces provided is adequate for the expected number of visitors to the Reserve. A parking study should determine the correct number of spaces for the anticipated number of visitors to the Reserve. The study should address the need for time limits to reduce unintended parking uses and alternative transportation options.
- 8. Include bathroom facilities at the primary trailhead in Area A comparable to those at the Upper Newport Back Bay Nature Preserve. Bathrooms are critical to ensure that visitors to the site are using proper facilities and not impacting the wetlands. The type of structure should be determined based on budget and operations and maintenance plans for the site.
- 9. Create wildlife corridors. Provide more details on bridge design and vegetation. Safe travel corridors over roads are needed not only for people, but also wildlife to help reduce habitat fragmentation and roadkill. Use known principles of wildlife corridor design to determine the cover and type of native vegetation needed.
- 10. Address more directly how upstream water quality improvement projects are compatible with the restoration goals for water quality and sediment loads. Provide more information about how the project design will handle changes, including in terms of the extent of monitoring that will occur. While we recognize that much of the Ballona Creek Watershed is beyond the scope of the restoration project, it is reasonably foreseeable that the timing, scope and overall approach of projects and planning efforts happening upstream to address environmental concerns, including the Ballona Creek Bacteria TMDL Project and Ballona Creek Enhanced Watershed Management Program, will affect water quality and sediment loading downstream. We strongly recommend a cumulative impacts and sensitivity discussion to disclose the impacts, both positive and negative, of upstream projects on the project site.

Area C: We support the plans for Area C presented in Alternative 1 Phase 1 with a few minor changes. We support the restoration of native upland vegetation where mostly weeds now exist, as well as the addition of walking trails, one major trailhead with parking, and several secondary trailheads. We believe the walking trails will reduce crime and homeless encampments by enhancing the area with greater visibility, law enforcement, and passive recreational opportunities.

Our support for this Alternative is based upon the inclusion of the following changes and additions:

1. Survey for rare and sensitive plants and animals and plan for their relocation before depositing fill.

- 2. Create a viewing area in South Area C overlooking the Centinela Creek convergence with Ballona Creek for birding. Consider adding benches and scopes for people to view the birds in this area.
- 3. Create wildlife corridors. Provide more details on bridge design and vegetation. Safe travel corridors over roads are needed not only for people, but also wildlife to help reduce habitat fragmentation and roadkill. Use known principles of wildlife corridor design to determine the cover and type of native vegetation needed.

If the Little League baseball fields remain inside the reserve, then the following changes should be made to their management:

- 1. The fields, parking lots and surrounding grounds must be maintained, to encourage environmental stewardship.
- 2. Access should be open to the larger community throughout the year, and parking should be allowed on the lot for visitors to Area C walking trails.
- 3. Prevent negative environmental and community impacts by increasing patrols by enforcement agencies.
- 4. Restore as much of the existing area as possible to native uplands vegetation.

North Area B: We support the removal of the levee wall in north area B as described in Alternative 1 Phase 1 and the addition of a meander to the creek in this area. We also support the enhanced public access along the roads in north Area B with walking and biking trails on the new levee paralleling Culver Blvd. and joining with the existing levee wall further to the west where the tidegates are located. We also support the addition of a bridge for bike and walking connection between Area A and North Area B.

Southeast and South Area B: We support the restoration of Southeast and South Area B west of the freshwater marsh as presented in Alternative 1 Phase 1 with a few changes. Creating small tidal channels as proposed in this area will enhance the habitat for native species and possibly support increased numbers of endangered and threatened species in this underperforming wetlands area. We support the protection of the eucalyptus patch to protect Monarch Butterflies, but it should not be allowed to spread further.

Our support for this Alternative is based upon the inclusion of the following changes and additions:

- 1. Modify proposed channel location to protect willow thickets along bluff from salt water inundation, both on the surface and in groundwater.
- 2. Do not build berm that prevents brackish marsh from spreading naturally from the freshwater marsh culvert.

- 3. Ensure that topography allows for vegetated wetlands to thrive and provide additional water quality filtration and also for a diversity of wetland habitats, i.e. low, mid, and high marshes, and brackish marsh.
- 4. Remove invasive non-native pampas grass, and other invasive species.
- 5. Maximize vegetated wetland acreage, especially to create nesting and foraging habitat for Belding's Savannah Sparrow.

East Area B: We support the Alternative 1 Phase 1 plan to protect seasonal wetlands in East Area B. To maximize wetland habitat, East Area B should not be buried with fill.

Our support for this Alternative is based upon the inclusion of the following changes and additions:

- 1. Add major pedestrian and bike path around East Area B as per Alternative 2 Public Access Plan.
- 2. Remove non-native vegetation.
- 3. Daylight this portion of the culvert from Ballona Freshwater Marsh to Ballona Creek to allow freshwater to reach seasonal wetland area and allow for riparian and/or brackish habitat to develop, recognizing that rainfall and tidal influences will affect this dynamic area over time.

West Area B: We support the Public Access Plan of Alternative 1, Phase 1 in West Area B. We support the monitoring and protection of Belding's Savannah Sparrow nesting and foraging habitat. We support removal of Gas Company infrastructure.

Our support for this Alternative is based upon the inclusion of the following changes and additions:

- 1. Survey for rare and sensitive plants and animals and plan for their relocation before depositing fill.
- 2. Provide bathroom facilities at this primary trailhead comparable to those at the Newport Back Bay Nature Preserve.
- 3. Provide additional details on the detention basins for stormwater runoff planned in West Area B.
- 4. Protect existing wetlands habitat and endangered and threatened species as long as possible while expanding their presence in other parts of Ballona.
- 5. Assure that the connection of the last remaining dunes habitat to the adjacent wetlands is protected.
- 6. Restrict public access through the sensitive dune habitat that currently hosts the Federally endangered El Segundo Blue Butterfly. This area should not have a public trail.
- 7. Address more directly how upstream water quality improvement projects are compatible with the restoration goals for water quality and sediment loads. Provide more information about how the project design will handle changes, including in terms of the extent of monitoring that will occur. While we recognize that much of the Ballona Creek Watershed is beyond the scope

of the restoration project, it is reasonably foreseeable that the timing, scope and overall approach of projects and planning efforts happening upstream to address environmental concerns, including the Ballona Creek Bacteria TMDL Project and Ballona Creek Enhanced Watershed Management Program, will affect water quality and sediment loading downstream. We strongly recommend a cumulative impacts and sensitivity discussion to disclose the impacts, both positive and negative, of upstream projects on the project site.

- 8. Extend pedestrian access trail down the north side of Culver Blvd. and connect to the existing trail leading to the Viewing Platform.
- 9. Provide more information about the access road in West Area B to demonstrate the need for this development. If the road is not required for emergency use, then it should be eliminated from the plan.
- 10. Provide additional sources and information for EIR/EIS conclusions on sea level rise impact. Include sea level rise impact on surrounding community and how that will affect Ballona.
- 11. Investigate increased tidal flow by modifying tide gates to allow some additional flow into West Area B and increase tidal inundation of the salt pan without losing Belding's Savannah Sparrow nesting or foraging habitat or flooding roads/nearby development.

We thank you for the years of effort to bring Ballona Wetlands closer to a regional recreational and habitat treasure and are here to support the best possible outcome for the wetlands and angelenos alike.

Best regards,

Tori Kjer

Los Angeles Program Director The Trust for Public Land

